
www.bendura.li

The Liechtenstein Institute, St. Luziweg 2, 6487 Bendern, Liechtenstein, has dealt with the above topic 
in detail in LI Focus 1/2020. Andreas Brunhart (Head of Economics Research at the Liechtenstein Insti-
tute), Martin Gächter (Financial Market Authority Liechtenstein) and Martin Geiger (Research Represen-
tative for Economics at the Liechtenstein Institute) are the responsible authors for this research paper. 
With regard to the Liechtenstein aspects, Andreas Insam (CEO of BENDURA BANK AG) has followed 
their analysis.
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Macroeconomic consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic for Liechtenstein and 
Switzerland 
 
 
How will the two economies by affected by the pandemic? Is the impact likely to be similar to that expe-
rienced by other countries or will it differ because of the economies’ small size and sectoral composition? 
Due to their focus on exports, the Liechtenstein and Swiss economies are expected to be hit relatively 
hard by the effects of the pandemic. The financial sector has so far remained stable in both countries 
despite the pandemic, but downturns in the real economy do pose a certain financial market risk in the 
medium term. However, high levels of government and private reserves and the considerable adapta-
bility that the two economies have shown in the past also suggest the potential for a high level of resili-
ence towards the current economic challenges. 
 
The COVID-19 pandemic is currently determining the day-to-day activities of most economic players 
and uncertainty is high as to the duration and extent of the economic consequences. The aim of this 
analysis is to examine the economic consequences of the pandemic and draw some initial conclusions 
about what they mean for the Liechtenstein and Swiss economies. 
 
 
Macroeconomic concepts and the pandemic  
The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the two economies can be understood as a series of shocks 
occurring at the same time in both demand and production. The simultaneous occurrence of shocks on 
the demand (government-ordered quarantine/home office) and the supply sides (lockdown of commer-
cial, tourism and production operations) is an unusual characteristic of the COVID-19 pandemic and one 
that distinguishes it from other major economic crises of recent history. The oil crisis of the 1970s mainly 
affected the supply side, while during the 2008/09 financial crisis the manufacturing sector and private 
consumer demand remained relatively stable.  
 
A demand shock leads to a decline in quantities demanded and price falls. A negative supply shock (e.g. 
a shortage of disinfectant) causes prices to rise. In the case of the current pandemic, it can be assumed 
that, although it has not triggered a financial market shock, the financial market definitely has a role to 
play in the transmission of the demand and supply shocks brought about by the pandemic. Demand and 
supply shocks are generally exacerbated when businesses and households become unable to meet 
their payment obligations as a result of those shocks (i.e. due to unemployment, declining incomes and 
insolvencies), which in turn leads to increasing caution on the part of banks and a reduction in lending.  
 
 
International trade and the demand side  
Liechtenstein generates just under half (42.1%) of its real gross value added in industry and the manu-
facturing sector. The corresponding figure for Switzerland is approximately 30%. General services con-
tribute around a third of Liechtenstein and Switzerland’s gross value added, although in Liechtenstein 
the weighting of the financial services sector is disproportionately high (23.6%).  
 
In both economies, the bulk of goods produced are exported. Measured in terms of gross domestic 
product (GDP), goods exports are correspondingly high for both Liechtenstein (over 50%) and Switzer-
land (40%), with exports of capital goods forming a clear majority. These figures alone make it clear that 
the extent of the pandemic’s economic effects will be driven not by domestic demand but by international 
demand for goods. One positive consideration, however, is that although falls in demand for many con-
sumer and semi-finished products cannot be compensated, lower demand for capital goods is usually 
made up for, at least in part, at a later point in time. As a result, after a relatively sharp temporary 
downturn in both Liechtenstein and Switzerland, demand for capital goods can be expected to rise. 
Demand for capital goods is also dependent on future, as yet unforeseeable movements in exchange 
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rates. The two countries’ most important export markets are Germany, the US, Austria and France. In 
line with the International Monetary Fund’s spring forecast of real GDP, sharp falls in demand are ex-
pected for all four of these countries. Furthermore, many of Liechtenstein and Switzerland’s key trading 
partners have been hit hard by COVID-19. The State Secretariat for Economic Affairs (SECO) expects 
sharply negative real growth rates in Switzerland’s goods exports (-9.5%) and imports (-13.2%) in 2020. 
According to experience, Liechtenstein’s export sector fluctuates more strongly than Switzerland’s due 
to its sectoral structure. In addition, Switzerland’s crucial pharmaceutical sector – the key driver of its 
exports in recent years – will have a stabilising effect during the COVID-19 pandemic, meaning that 
Liechtenstein is likely to experience a bigger downturn than Switzerland.  
 
 
Production restrictions and the supply side  
The shutdown has led to a decline in production. In Liechtenstein, 908 companies (18% of all businesses) 
and 3,062 employees (7.5%) have been affected by government-imposed closures (Office of Statistics, 
8 May 2020). However, thanks to the current positive trend in COVID-19 case numbers in Liechtenstein 
and Switzerland, some restrictions and closures have been lifted since the end of April, subject to com-
pliance with the applicable hygiene regulations. Overall, the decline in labour supply in the two econo-
mies therefore appears to be temporary in nature. A harder task at present is to assess the functionality 
of international production networks. In total, the COVID-19 pandemic’s negative effects on the supply 
side are likely to be relatively short-lived in comparison with the impact on demand.  
 
 
Structural factors and the financial sector  
A survey of Liechtenstein and Swiss banking institutions shows that business operations are guaranteed 
in all areas of the financial sector and the temporary migration to working from home has functioned 
effectively and smoothly in almost all cases. In addition, capital ratios largely remained stable during the 
first quarter, despite price losses on the global financial markets. According to the survey, the develop-
ment in liquidity ratios at Liechtenstein and Swiss banks was also unremarkable during the first quarter, 
in spite of the crisis. Provisional data indicate that inflows of net new money were recorded during the 
initial weeks of the crisis. In other words, Liechtenstein and the Swiss franc currency zone are once 
again being perceived as a safe haven during the crisis. The pandemic could lead to a higher rate of 
non-performing loans and loan defaults, however, albeit after a certain delay. On this subject, it should 
be borne in mind that debt levels are not high in the Liechtenstein and Swiss business sector and the 
banking sector is therefore relatively invulnerable in this regard.  
 
 
Economic volatility in Liechtenstein and Switzerland 
From a historical perspective, a high level of economic volatility is currently being observed in both 
countries. This is partly to do with the significance of capital goods exports and partly with the countries’ 
small size. Despite the high level of volatility, the Liechtenstein and Swiss economies have in the past 
proven themselves to be robust during the severe growth slowdowns that resulted from the financial 
crisis, the appreciation of the Swiss franc and the transformation of the financial centre in the context of 
the “white money” strategy. During the financial crisis, for example – despite very sharp slowdowns in 
some cases – there was no turmoil in the banking sector, no lasting decline in the number of companies 
and no major increase in unemployment levels (these were below 3% both before and after the financial 
crisis), and no government assistance was required.  
 
 
Resilient economies 
There are a number of reasons for the resilience of the Liechtenstein and Swiss economies. Firstly, 
businesses are very adaptable because they have been exposed to international competition from the 
outset due to the small size of the domestic economy. In addition, the economy’s large amplitude in an 
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international comparison and the challenges posed by the longstanding strength of the Swiss franc 
mean that the economic players are accustomed to structural changes. The high-quality niche strategy 
chosen by many Liechtenstein and Swiss companies makes constant innovation and transformation a 
necessity in any case.  
 
Secondly, the companies’ good equity base and the considerable public reserves also contribute to the 
economies’ resilience. 
 
Thirdly, private wealth levels and incomes are very high. According to UN data, Liechtenstein had the 
highest annual income (gross national income per capita) of the 212 listed countries in the world in 2017, 
with a figure of USD 180,000 per inhabitant. The corresponding figure for Switzerland was USD 84,400. 
The affluence of private households makes both the households themselves and the economy as a 
whole more resilient, as short-term shocks can be absorbed more easily. However, private debt levels 
are also high, which could become a problem if the pandemic’s negative economic effects last longer 
than expected. The Liechtenstein and Swiss financial centre is in a strong and stable condition. The rate 
of non-performing loans, already one of the lowest in Europe, remained at a very low level in the first 
quarter. In stress situations such as the present one, these structural features of the Liechtenstein and 
Swiss banking and financial sectors function as buffers and have a very positive impact in terms of 
stability. It is therefore all the more important that the financial sector institutions – in particular the banks 
– remain available to the real economy as service providers during the crisis. The government-guaran-
teed bridging loans are a prime example of how the financial sector and politicians can work together to 
cushion the effects of the current crisis. Alongside the resilience of the respective sectors of the economy, 
government aid packages are also helping to lessen the pandemic’s economic impact. Examples of this 
are short-time working compensation, interest-free loans and government loan guarantees, and financial 
support for small and medium-sized companies. The financial resources for the packages of measures 
are available without the need for public borrowing. Liechtenstein’s net public financial assets stood at 
CHF 204,000 per inhabitant in 2017. In Switzerland, the equivalent figure was CHF 35,000. Liechten-
stein has been reporting budget surpluses for many years and has no national debt. Measured as a 
percentage of GDP, Switzerland’s national debt is less than 40%. Added to this are astronomically high 
currency and gold reserves. Half of the reserves of just under USD 1,000 billion – 15 years ago this 
figure was just USD 60 billion – are invested in equities. The funds originate from currency interventions.  
 
 
Closing remarks  
The COVID-19 pandemic will have a considerable impact on the Liechtenstein and Swiss economies 
due to their high foreign trade ratio and specialisation in capital goods. In light of the high GDP fluctuation 
margin that is typical of small countries, this comes as no surprise. Despite being hit hard during past 
crises, however, both economies have proven to be stable in terms of employment levels and production 
capacities. The relatively high reserves held by the state, companies and households and the financial 
sector’s resilience compared with that of other countries suggest that the Swiss and Liechtenstein econ-
omies are also well equipped to deal with the challenges posed by the current pandemic. Finally, it must 
be mentioned that – despite its relative insignificance from an economic perspective – the tourism sector 
has been affected particularly badly. How profound and lasting the pandemic’s overall impact on the two 
economies will be will depend heavily on how it progresses. As things currently stand, it seems very 
likely that full economic capacity will only be reached once again when either an effective treatment for 
or a vaccination against the virus becomes available. In addition to the uncertainty surrounding the 
further course of the pandemic, the as yet relatively small amount of economic data available makes it 
difficult to reach an in-depth assessment of the pandemic’s economic consequences. There can be no 
doubt, however, that the two economies will cope with the crisis particularly well in comparison with the 
industrial nations, as the costs of the emergency economic measures are relatively manageable and 
the strong focus on the capital goods industry will result in catch-up effects.  
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Key statements 
 
 
The simultaneous occurrence of shocks on the demand and supply sides is a characteristic of the 
COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
 

In Liechtenstein and Switzerland, the economic impact will be driven not by domestic demand but by 
international demand for goods.  
 
 

The negative effects on the supply side will probably be less pronounced than those on the demand 
side, but some risks do exist. 
 
 

Unlike in the financial crisis, the financial sector is not the trigger of the economic shock, but trends in 
the real economy mean that COVID-19 will still affect it indirectly. 
 
 

The Liechtenstein and Swiss economies will be heavily affected, but they are also well equipped to deal 
with these challenges. 
 
 

How profound the pandemic’s impact on the two economies will be will depend on its future course. 
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